BIRMINGHAM CITY COUNCIL

TRUST AND CHARITIES
COMMITTEE
11 MARCH 2024

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE TRUSTS AND CHARITIES COMMITTEE HELD ON MONDAY 11 MARCH 2024 AT 1130 HOURS IN COMMITTEE ROOM 2, COUNCIL HOUSE, VICTORIA SQUARE, BIRMINGHAM

PRESENT: - Councillor Marcus Bernasconi in the Chair.

Councillors David Pears and Phil Davis

ALSO, PRESENT: -

Zahid Mahmood – Education Capital Projects Manager Emma Bourne – Property Manager Rajesh Parmar – Legal Services Alison Jarrett – Director of Group and Capital Finance Philip Andrews – Head of Service Sofia Mirza – Committee Services

NOTICE OF RECORDING

It was noted that the meeting would be webcast for live or subsequent broadcast via the Council's Public-I microsite (<u>please click this link</u>) and that members of the press/public may record and take photographs except where there were confidential or exempt items.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

1124 Councillor Phil Davis declared a non-pecuniary interest in matters relating to the Chamberlain Highbury Trust, as he represents the Council on the Trust.

APOLOGIES

1125 Councillors Maureen Cornish and Kath Scott.

MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 15 January 2024, having been circulated, were confirmed by the Committee, and signed by the Chair.

1127 COMMISSIONERS REVIEW AND COMMENTS ON THE AGENDA

The review and comments provided by the Commissioners was noted by members.

REPORT NO. 6 – CROPWOOD ESTATE – FORMER HUNTERS HILL COLLEGE SITE

The Chair invited officers from Education to present their report. The Education Capital Projects Manager introduced himself to members and presented the report to the Committee. The report was joint with Education and Corporate Landlord. Through statutory requirements and guidance Birmingham Cabinet approved the proposed closure of Hunters Hill College. Following consideration from the Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the 8th Birmingham City Council determined to implement the proposal and Hunters Hill College was closed effectively from 31st August 2021. Education services were withdrawn from the site which was then secured and cleared of Education furniture. Education continued to maintain the site and a report was brought to the attention of the committee whereby there was an agreement that it could not be passed onto Corporate Landlord to manage on behalf of the Trust and Charities Committee until full vacant possession had been maintained.

Vacant possession of the site has been obtained and the report is being brought forward to confirm that the land will now be managed from the 31st March via corporate landlord who will then bring forward additional information via the independent external property and guidance support to advise on the future of the site for Trust and Charities.

Councillor Pears asked if officers had been in consultation with Worcestershire Council or any relevant Council in the area where Cropwood was as it is outside Birmingham. The Education Capital Projects Manager replied and said that through part of the independent advice it would be taken into consideration and that though consultation and how it fits in with their potential development proposals across the neighbouring authority and how that would be brought forward for disposal or leasing it further. Councillor Davis raised concerns of vacating the site and issues of vandalism and destruction of property as disposal may take a long time, therefore what action can be taken to protect the site in the interim. Councillor Davis stated that a local resident contacted him stating that the parish council has had a close relationship with the site, using parts of it. Councillor Davis therefore asked if the local parish council could be spoken to regarding support with a community watch idea. The Chair commented that it was a concern that was raised previously, in item 6.1 of the report the estimated ongoing annual cost to maintain the present level of security and site maintenance would be in the region of £150,000 a year. Questions were raised about what money was still available in the Trust for that spend and how quickly we would need to pursue disposal to make sure that money did not run out by the time the property was released.

The Chair invited officers to speak regarding the issues raised. The Education Capital Projects Manager replied that services were withdrawn in 2021 and therefore, for the last several years from an education perspective they have been ensuring the site was managed and maintained and capital boarded up

and secure and safe. Moving forward the responsibility moved to Corporate Landlord colleagues who continued to maintain the site at the same level or reduced level to ensure that the security of the site. Colleagues are aware of the limited resources, but they will be bringing the site forward within a reasonable period to ensure the budget further pressed upon. There was also the opportunity to ensure that any future capital receipt could be aligned to any of the security savings moving forward to ensure the site remains maintained and secure.

Councillor Davis raised that he was told by local residents that the site was insecure and had been vandalised. The Education Capital Projects Manager stated that it would surplus size across the city. Efforts were made to maintain the site as best as possible and provided a level of security where that it was deemed necessary. Unfortunately, as a regular presence could not be continued on the site there was the chance that it would be vandalised. As soon as a notification is received security goes back to secure the site and make it safe again. The Head of Service of Property stated they would consult with Education colleagues to see what had worked and what has not worked previously with the budget available.

Councillor Pears stated that the security arrangement was not proactive as £3000 a week was being paid, making it £150,000 a year. The Project Officer replied that there were security cameras on both sides of the building which were monitored by the 24/7 hub. Therefore, if anyone was noticed on the site the hub would be notified and would come straight out. There are security patrols that take place several times a week and come out twice a day which are both internal and external patrols. Councillor Davis asked officers for another report for the next meeting regarding security measures from a financial standpoint. The Chair agreed for this report to be presented at the next meeting. The Chair invited the Head of Service to provide an overview of the timeline for disposal of the site. The Head of Service stated that in terms of disposals the Constitution of the Trust and the obligations in how the trust is managed would be looked out. Engagement with external agents would be taking place to produce an approach that connects with the background so best value for Trust is obtained including a methodology and approvals route to secure any disposal.

1128 **RESOLVED**: -

Members agreed the report and recommendations.

REPORT NO. 7 – HIGHBURY TRUST – AWARD OF FUNDS TO CHAMBERLAIN HIGHBURY TRUST

The Chair of the Chamberlain Highbury Trust David Kidney introduced himself and the trustee and treasurer Deidre Matinson to members of the committee.

Councillor Davis stated that he would not be speaking or voting on this item but would remain in the meeting as it would end up being inquorate.

A report was presented by the Director of Group and Capital Finance. Every year funds are awarded from the Highbury Estate to Chamberlain Highbury

Trust in support of the work they continue to do with the National Lottery Heritage Fund to achieve a significant grant for the refurbishment of the Highbury Hall. The request for this year 24/25 is £38,000 from the unrestricted funds to be passed to Chamberlain Highbury Trust which will be done by finance colleagues. The funds are available to achieve this, and the report was presented for committee members to approve.

The Chair invited the Chair of the Highbury Trust to speak. The Chair of the Highbury Trust stated that they read the officers report and was the author along with Deidre's help. The first part of the report was about the completion of the development phase for a restoration project at Highbury. There was a spend of over £600,000 which was contributed by the National Lottery Heritage Fund, Birmingham City Council, Highbury Trust and a small contribution from their own funds to pay for a series of plans prepared by a professional team, who have been consulted widely upon in the community and have resulted in a definitive restoration plan at stage 3 which had costed last August at £12m. There is continuation of funds from National Lottery Heritage in addition to the development grants which they paid £368,000. They have now confirmed a delivery grant of £5m. The grant is conditional on securing the money from Birmingham City Council and the Highbury Trust that were subject to decisions of this Council prior to Section 114 notices effect. A grant has been secured from Garfield Western Foundation of £150,000. The Chair of the Highbury Trust stated they helped Birmingham City Council with an application to Salix, a government fund providing grants and loans to councils for green energy of over £300,000 as they would like all the energy sources to come from ground source heat pumps as a sustainable solution at Highbury. The Chair of the Highbury Trust stated that they would be applying this month or the next to the Community ownership fund for approximately £1m towards the grant. Smaller money has been secured from other trusts and charities, and other applications are also going ahead with other trusts and charities. There is a target to raise £2m. The Chair of the Highbury Trust stated they are dependent on £5m coming from Birmingham City Council in round figures and three and half million pounds from Highbury Trust funds. The Chair of Highbury Trust stated that the Commissioners would be assured that an asset which is currently an ongoing liability would be taken off the Council's books.

The budget for the current financial year 23/24, the committee had approved an allocation from Highbury Trust for £33,300 to go towards non-development phase activities. The money has been spent and been slightly overspend over £1000. The Chair of the Highbury Trust sought approval for another allocation from Highbury Trust to pay them £38,274.00 for non-delivery phase activities during the financial year. It was noted that Civic Catering would be vacating the premises in September 2024, leaving the property empty. As there will be a delay in start whilst finding out whether the Council can find the funds to pay for the restoration the property will stand empty and there are concerns regarding security and maintenance of valuable works of art and artefacts inside that need an environmentally controlled environment. There is a plan that will be needed by September 2024 for the maintenance until the restoration project can proceed.

Councillor Pears asked for a reminder of what was currently available in the unrestricted funds and whether civic catering would be able to stay on the site.

The Director of Group and Capital finance answered Councillor Pears, she stated that spend control has taken place and many decisions particularly capital decisions were on hold. However, there is a draft report on the April Cabinet pre-agenda to approve an amount of money and will be looking at ways in which a full capital fund can be supported moving forward. The April report looks at various contracts and innovations and will continue to help where needed with The Chair of Highbury Trust and the trustees. When the April report has been published it will give more details as it was currently a draft report questions regarding the amount that was in unrestricted funds could not be answered. The Chair asked the Director if a report could be presented at the next meeting to discuss the funds. The Director stated that she would speak to colleagues in finance regarding Civic Catering.

The Chair invited the City Solicitor to speak. The City Solicitor raised concerns regarding the capital position from the point of view of the Council. Furthermore, it was stated that a report to full council could not make a decision until there was some assurance about the funding levels going forward as the trust would need to be assured that the capital committee from City Council had been agreed and then the documents could be approved subject to completing the transfer of assets across the Chamber and Highbury Trust.

The Director replied to the City Solicitor and stated that for clarity, this was regarding Civic Catering who do weddings and events and stated that their exit was timed according to the refurbishments. The Chair asked officers if members of the Committee would have sight of the draft report and if the Chamberlain Highbury Trust would also have sight of it. The City Solicitor stated that a draft report was shared with representatives from Chamberlain Highbury Trust for their comments and was awaiting a response from them.

The Chair invited the Chair of Highbury Trust to speak, The Chair of Highbury Trust stated that there is a figure of £2m that has been quoted to him regarding how much was in Highbury Trust. Furthermore, there was no criticism of Civic Catering for going for the reasons stated, however it is a business decision for them if they choose to stay when they have no bookings for any activities. As volunteers some activities could be planned to allow the property to remain active during some of the winter months, but this would not allow a permanent presence on the site. The Chair of the Highbury Trust stated that in a pitch meeting that took place in front of member of the National Lottery Heritage Fund regarding the £5m funds they understood the difficulties the Council had and there was talks about the flexibility of the lottery money being spent in the first project and the Council money being spent second allowing the Council time to build up its amount.

Councillor Pears asked the question of what was in the unrestricted funds. The Director of Capital and Group Finance stated that the accountant had been contacted, a report back was dependent on how long the meeting was. She stated there was over £170,000 in unrestricted cash provision which was

enough to fulfil the request. The Chair asked the Director if she could circulate the figures to the wider membership of the committee.

The Chair drew members attention to the recommendations attached to the report under point two regarding the awarding of a grant to Chamberlain and Highbury Trust as set out in the draft budget for 24/25.

1129	RESOLVED: -
	Members of the Committee agreed the report and the grant.
	DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING
	The committee noted the date of the next meeting was 30 April 2024 1000 hours in Committee Room 2.
	OTHER URGENT BUSINESS
	None submitted.
	The meeting ended 1215 hours.
	CHAIR